[bookmark: _GoBack]ISC/SCI Executive Meeting
10 February 2018
Minutes

Participants:
In Toronto: Margaret de Boer (President), Pierre Joyal, , Siusan Moffat, Mary Newberry, Frances Robinson 
Via Skype: Susan Brown, JoAnne Burek, Elena Gwynne, Andrea Hatley, Sergey Lobachev, Siusan Moffat, Alexandra Peace, Stephen Ullstrom 
The meeting was called to order by Margaret de Boer, President, at 12:00 p.m. EST. JoAnne Burek recorded the minutes. 
1. Welcome and Roll Call 	
Margaret welcomed participants and thanked them for being on the executive. 
2. Review of Agenda
Moved (Susan Brown/Mary) that the agenda be approved. Carried.
3. Review of Minutes 
Minutes of October 28, 2017: Moved (Mary/Frances) to accept the minutes as written. Carried.
4. Approval of Reports (Consent Agenda)
See reports:
Regional Updates:
a)	Central Canada | Centre du Canada (Pierre Joyal)
b)	Prairies and Northern Canada | Prairies et Nord du Canada (Stephen Ullstrom)
c)	British Columbia | Colombie-Britannique (Elena Gwynne)
d)	Eastern Canada | Est du Canada (Susan Brown)
e)	International Liaison to ICRIS (Mary Newberry) 
Committee Reports:
e)	Bulletin (Sergey Lobachev/Bulletin Committee)
f)	Senior and Junior Co-presidents | Co-présidentes (Margaret de Boer and Alexandra Peace)
g)	Archives committee (Alexandra Peace)
h)	Communications (JoAnne Burek)
i)	Membership (Frances Robinson)
j)	Website administration (Siusan Moffat)
Ongoing Projects: 
k)	Book and Periodical Council (Mary)

Moved (Susan Brown/Mary) that reports be accepted. Carried.
5. Discussion matters
Conference 2018 - update and budget (Alexandra Peace)
See “2018 Conference Report”
The participants expressed the importance of putting on a good conference even thought there are exceptional circumstances this year. 
The likelihood of finding sponsors seems low as we do not have anything to offer them in return. 
Registration fee increase was discussed. The potential that we will have to some day have a large increase because we have not been making small increases frequently was raised. 
Moved (Susan Brown/Mary) that the 2018 conference fees be maintained at the 2017 rates (Susan Brown/Mary).  Abstentions: Alex. Carried.
It was pointed out that the most of the people responding to the 2017 conference survey indicated they would be fine with a banquet price of $50 (compared to $40 for 2017). The banquet cost is Winnipeg will be just under $53.
Moved (Pierre/Alex) that the banquet fees for 2018 Conference be set at $50 with any cost difference not to exceed $3. Ayes: 12, Nays: 1. Carried.
Web Development (JoAnne Burek)
See “Web Development” report
The motion in the report about the changing the bylaws with regard to renewal dates was withdrawn. Instead, the board will collaborate via email to develop a bylaw amendment that defines both the membership start date and the renewal date (potentially 12 months after the start date).
The motion regarding web page for “request for indexers” was withdrawn. Instead, board members will collaborate via email to develop a process to handle these requests. A key point discussed is whether these requests are open to just listed members or all members.
JoAnne’s priced proposal to support the website is tabled to the June executive meeting.
Word on the Street (Siusan Moffat)
Moved (Siusan Moffat/Frances) that a member of ISC/SCI (or two) share a table with Editors Canada during the September 2018 Word on the Street in Toronto.  The expenses, $155.38 for the table and a meal allowance (to be determined). Carried.
Finances (Andrea Hatley)
See “Treasurer’s Report”
Invoices from vendors should go directly to the member who is responsible for ordering or receiving the goods and services (instead of the bookkeeper as it is done today). Then member will indicate whether the bill is okay to pay. 
To ensure continuity in executive business, members should use an email address with the indexers.ca domain instead of their personal accounts.
The 2017 Budget line items were reviewed in preparation for the May budget meeting. 
Reserve Funds ad hoc committee (Andrea Hatley)
Reserve Funds Committee was renamed to Special Projects Committee. 
Committee positions were filled:
· Finance Committee includes Andrea, Susan Brown, Margaret.
· Special Projects Committee includes Alex, Frances, and Siusan Moffat. A search will continue for an non-executive person to be on the committee.
International Liaison (Mary Newberry) 
See “International Liaison to ICRIS” report
  
Logo Committee (JoAnne Burek) 
No report.
Mentorship ad-hoc committee (Stephen Ullstrom)
See “Mentorship Committee Report”
Discussion: 
Having a fee that goes to the mentor would make the mentorship more real and committed. The fee should be significant but not onerous. At the same, the mentor would be expected to help the mentee find work.
Stephen also suggested a “café program” where mentor and mentee could meet for two hours at no charge.
Next step is to develop a resolution and document the program.
The resolution will be discussed at the May budget meeting.
Bulletin Committee (Alexandra Peace)
See report.
6. Action Items from October 28, 2017, Executive Meeting
3b (iv) b: Archives. 40th Anniversary. 
No further actions were taken. Closed.
7b: International Indexing Day
SI is celebrating International Indexing on March 29. 
It was felt that we have run out of time to react this year. Planning for 2019 will be tabled for next year. Carried forward.
7c: Mohawk College Partnership
The letter and the email version of it was written. Mohawk College will distribute the letter to their students. 
The letter also went to Mary for to distribute at Ryerson. Calls will go out to other contacts. This is now a new item called 7c Letters to indexing students. Closed.
5a: Communications Committee. 
The committee was formed. Members are JoAnne, Alex, Susan Brown, and Kristen Braun. Closed. .
5f: Logo Committee
We learned that we do own our logo. Carried forward.
5h: Book and Periodical Council web advertisement
The web page has been written. JoAnne will send it along with a logo to our contact at BPC. Closed.
7. New Business
Perfectit
Moved (Alex/Siusan Moffat) that the executive committee authorize Alex to contact Daniel Heuman to get a discount code to be made available to ISC/SCI members toward the purchase of PerfectIt. Carried.
Once the code is obtained, Alex will write an email to send to the membership announcing the discount.
8. Unfinished Business
a) Zoom video-conferencing software – Pierre will evaluate Zoom and other products that could replace Skype for our executive meetings and be used for webinar platforms. 
b) Expenditure procedures -will be formally documented.
c) IDG Forum and Palgrave – not discussed.
d) Executive Travel ad-hoc committee
e) Editors Canada partnership agreement (Alex)

9. Next Meeting: 
Budget Meeting: May 5, 2018, 12:00 p.m. (noon) EST.

10. Adjournment
Moved (Pierre/Frances) the meeting be adjourned.

Meeting adjourned at 3:08 p.m. EST




Consent agenda Reports
Regional Representatives
British Columbia Regional Report (Elena Gwynne)
I have nothing much to report since the last executive meeting, although I am in the process of hopefully setting up a regional meeting for some time in February on the mainland. At the moment, this depends on getting enough people who are interested in meeting up and can agree on a date. I have suggested a lunch-time restaurant meeting for a Thursday in February, now I’m waiting to see what the response is going to be.
As soon as I have a date solidly agreed to, I’ll post the meeting information to the ISC website.
Prairie and Northern Canada Regional Report, Feb. 10, 2018 Meeting (Stephen Ullstrom)
There has not been much activity in the Prairie region. We had our last meeting on January 13, 2018, again booking a room at the Edmonton Public Library. Unfortunately, it turned out to be bad timing for a number of people, and so turnout was low, though the three of us who made it had a good discussion. Our next meeting will be in March, date and time to be decided.
For this last meeting, I decided to send an invitation to the local Editors Canada twig. The local twig leaders were welcoming and gracious in allowing the invitation, but no one ended up coming. I think I will keep trying, though, and will see about inviting people in person should I attend another twig event, as the last time I went I did meet one person who was interested in indexing.
Central Region (Pierre Joyal )
Since the last report, the central region held 3 meetings: 
Eight to ten indexers have attended the meetings.  Here is a summary of each meeting
October 28, 2018. 
· The purpose of the meeting was to ask participant to index the three pages of text and the illustrations in Chapter 4 of the TRC volume 3, Canada’s Residential Schools:The Métis Experience.  4. Île-à-la-Crosse.  
· Margaret helped in the selection of the text.  It was chosen because it was short and contained several pages containing multiple photographs with captions.  In addition to the text, I had created a brief index which served as guide in the discussions.  A lot of ground was covered during the meeting and the discussions around indexing issues were interesting and the information shared very useful.  
· Some of the takeaways centered around topic selection, determining which subject matter to index, when to index lists and footnotes.  Part of the conversation centered on how to index photograph pages, especially when they are not numbered, when to use abbreviations to indicate graphs, figures and photograph or italicizing the page numbers instead.  
· The group provided feedback on the approach taken and useful suggestions were given for a similar exercise in the future.  For instance, it was suggested that the table of content, introduction and conclusion would serve as useful clews to guide the indexer in gaining context and framework from which to help create the index.  It was thought that the first half hour to three quarter of an hour could be spent in groups of 2 indexers to create index entries for part of the text, while the rest of the meeting time would be used to discuss index entries produced and challenges encountered.  It was also suggested that scientific topics, cookbooks, primay sources or medical textbooks could be interesting sources for this type of exercise.  

November 25,  2018. 
· The subject of the meeting was embedded indexing.  A presentation was made by Sergey Lobachev based on work he has done with Cambridge University Press.  Sergey has worked with WordEmbed created by James Lamb.  The presentation focused mainly on this software, providing a hands-on demonstration of the product in combination with Cindex, his indexing software.  
· The indexer highlights a word, sentence or paragraph in the word file.   WordEmbed adds a comment to the side of the text with a unique identifier.  An index entry is made in the indexing software and the unique identifier is used as the locator instead of page number.  This process is continued for each entry in the text. 
· The final index is saved as an RTF file from which the embedded index is run using Wordembed.
· After the demonstration, Sergey discussed some of the challenges associated with embedding: time consuming, the file can be run only once, any changes to the index requiring the reinitiating of the embedded process.
· Sergey also provided information on another embedding software called Index Manager.  He highlighted how it works and some of the problems encountered.  
· Copy of the presentation is now posted on the ISC website.
January 27, 2018
· The meeting topic was Indexing Names, some of the considerations to take into account when indexing names.  
· The topic was inspired by articles in the September 2017 edition of The Indexer, Nancy Mulvany’s Indexing books and the Chicago Manual of Style  
· A presentation framed the discussions while all participants contributed their thoughts and ideas.  It was suggested that the presentation content be posted on the ISC web site for access by Members. 
Eastern Region (Susan Brown )
Nothing to report.
International Liaison to ICRIS (International Committee of Representatives of Indexing Societies) (Mary Newberry)
Indexing Society of Canada, Executive Meeting, 10 Feb 2018
Consent Agenda Items
1. New Editor of The Indexer: Mary Coe (ANZSI) has been appointed joint editor of The Indexer with a view to taking over the reins from Maureen MacGlashan by the end of 2018. Maureen writes “In my view, Mary ticks all the boxes. I have been enjoying her freshness of approach for some time now, and very much look forward to exploring with her new ways of doing things, drawing as appropriate on the feedback from our recent survey, and responding to the opportunities which we expect our ambition for a new management model to open up.”
2. The results of The Indexer survey: which ran on The Indexer website from 7-30 November 2017 are now available at: https://www.theindexer.org/survey.htm. They are in two parts: overall results and results by society.
Maureen MacGlashan writes: “Thanks to you and your members we had an excellent response. The feedback was encouraging with lots of support for what we are doing and with suggestions for what we might do. Inevitably, of course, the suggestions tend to cancel one another out, but there is lots for us to think about as we move into the future. And I hope you will find the breakdown by society interesting and helpful. I would be grateful if you would let your members have the link.”
The report is in two parts:
Overall survey results
Results by society
In part the introduction to the report reads: 
“For a journal with a print run of just 700 copies there was a healthy return of 237. Many thanks to all of you who took the time and trouble to complete the survey, and for all your comments.
“The feedback was essentially positive with very little negative comment. Inevitably when it came to what people wanted and did not want, the wants and don't wants tended to cancel one another out but they are all grist to our mill. Some of the suggestions were already on our to-do list, some have been tried and found not to work, others are clearly worth thinking or re-thinking about. This we will be doing in the coming months.”
Discussion of the Survey Results would be worthwhile when we discuss membership fees, for example. Results by Society are worth reviewing by individual executive members.
3. 2018 Triennial Meeting of ICRIS:  Registration on 17 Oct followed by two days meeting on 18 and 19 Oct 2018. 
We are in the process of arranging for a representative. Stephen Ullstrom is considering it. He has not been to China before, but does speak Mandarin, which would be an asset.
4. Call for Papers: China Society of Indexers
Call for Papers: Special Issue for 2018 Triennial Meeting of International Committee of Representatives of Indexing Societies (ICRIS)
Deadline is March 15, 2018
Journal of the China Society of Indexers invites indexers and authors from any of the indexing societies to submit articles to be published in a special issue for 2018 Triennial Meeting of International Committee of Representatives of Indexing Societies (ICRIS). The theme of this special issue is The Development of Indexing Around the World. The purpose of the invitation is to prepare for the Triennial Meeting in Shanghai on October 18, 2018, and to enhance the professional growth and cooperation among indexers all around the world.
The topics for the special issue are listed below:
I. Brief history of the development of national index groups.
II. Brief biographies of the leading figures of index organizations.
III. Reviews on leading figures, landmark events and representative achievements in the history of index organizations.
IV. The origin of Triennial Meeting of ICRIS, and its progress and prospect.
V. International cooperation in indexing.
Launched in 2003, Journal of the China Society of Indexers is the official journal of CSI. The editorial board of Journal of CSI eagerly hopes that you and your colleagues contribute to the journal. The articles submitted to the Special issue could be written either in English or Chinese. The deadline for submission is March 15, 2018. The submission address is cnindex@fudan.edu.cn.
5. David K Ream, passed away December 20, 2017: Dave was an active and valued member of ASI. Most recently, he played an instrumental role in the selection of his beloved hometown of Cleveland as ASI's 2018 conference host city.


Committees
Bulletin (Sergey Lobachev)
Considering my resignation as the Bulletin editor, I have nothing to report at this point. The Ad hoc Bulletin committee is still deliberating about policies and procedures. 

This report is for information only.

Co-Presidents' Report (Margaret de Boer and Alex Peace) 
Since our previous executive meeting, we've continued our Skype meetings and tended to various tasks associated with this position and dealing with some Action Items assigned to us at executive meetings.
As you are all aware now, we experienced a difficult time at the end of November concerning the Bulletin. 
When we read the Autumn issue, we saw a book review that was overly long, insulting to long-standing members of the indexing community at large, and was on a book that had already been reviewed beautifully and constructively by Stephen last year. 
None of these reasons would have ordinarily caused the review to be pulled. However, there was also an unnecessarily negative remark about a person that the conference committee was in negotiation with to be a speaker.  
We contacted Sergey and he agreed to have the Bulletin removed from the website, the review and references to it removed, and the Bulletin returned to the website. Had there been time for consultation, we would have contacted the rest of the executive. 
However, by the next morning, we received Sergey’s resignation. We accepted it but we asked him to remain on the executive as a member-at-large and to remain on the Bulletin committee. Then we informed the rest of the executive committee. Sergey had asked that there be no discussion, but subsequently, he did send out a further explanation.
We are grateful to Sergey for his work and his responses to this situation.
In the interim, the Bulletin committee continues to work towards establishing policies and procedures.  We await their report on next steps.
Other items on our to-do list have included the following:
working on cleaning up documentation
urging folks in our various committees to put their listing up so that we can start to advertise our new shiny website
rethinking the partnership with Editors Canada
participating in various ad-hoc committee work.
Respectfully submitted, Margaret de Boer and Alex Peace
Archives Committee (Alexandra Peace)
Several people have mentioned that they would be interested in being on this committee, but we need a chair.
I created an advertisement, calling for a chair. I thought I had sent this out to members, but I can find no evidence of, so I will send the ad (below) out again.

Bulletin advertisement for an Archive Committee Chair
Do you love to organize??
Have we got a job that will fill your heart with delight!
ISC/SCI has been working hard to provide for indexers for forty years, but we have been so busy doing that, we haven’t kept track of ourselves consistently. We have newsletters, photographs, meeting minutes, and much more (and in a multitude of places!).
We need someone to chair an archive committee. The committee will identify and locate the materials, contemplate the scanning of much of the material, build a database or index of the material, report on all this, and have fun doing it. You might even consider finding and supervising an MLS intern for this project.
Are you the person we are looking for? Contact Alexandra Peace (Alex@AlexandraPeace.com) or Margaret de Boer (margaretdeboer.indexer@gmail.com) to dig into the possibilities now!

Communications (JoAnne Burek)
Communications Completed
In October, I finished a two-page letter to the indexing students at Mohawk College. The purpose was to introduce them to the resources we have on offer and to tell them about the benefits of a student membership. This letter could be reused wherever there is indexing training going on. You can find it in Dropbox under Communications/Archives.
In January, I finished a write-up on the ISC/SCI for the Business and Periodical Council website. It will go on our member page on the site. Many thanks to Alicia Peres for inspiration for some of the content. 
Progress ISC Communications Committee
The purpose of the committee is to vet the communication strategy and brainstorm ideas. Since the last meeting, I reached out to a few people. So far it is Susan Brown and me plus a co-president. We haven’t had any meetings yet.

ISC/SCI Membership Report (Frances Robinson)

As of February 5, 2018, we have 92 members. Three members will probably renew soon but have not been included here. Eleven (including the three) did not renew in December 2017. Two new members have joined since September’s report.
The breakdown of the membership for location, type, & renewal period is as follows:

	Within Canada
	
	Basic
	Listed
	Student
	Emeritus
	Institutional
	June
	Dec

	British Columbia
	21
	6
	14
	
	
	1
	9
	12

	Alberta
	6
	1
	4
	
	
	1
	4
	2

	Saskatchewan
	1
	1
	
	
	
	
	
	1

	Manitoba
	1
	1
	
	
	
	
	
	1

	Ontario
	40
	8
	28
	1
	0
	3
	18
	22

	Quebec
	10
	5
	3
	2
	
	
	3
	7

	New Brunswick
	2
	
	2
	
	
	
	1
	1

	Prince Edward Island
	1
	1
	
	
	
	
	
	1

	Nova Scotia
	2
	
	1
	1
	
	
	
	2

	Totals
	84
	23
	52
	4
	0
	5
	35
	49

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Outside Canada
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	United States
	8
	1
	5
	
	
	2
	3
	5

	Totals
	8
	1
	5
	
	
	2
	3
	5

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	ALL
	92
	24
	57
	4
	0
	7
	38
	54




New Members
The following members have joined since the previous report: 

Enid Zafran, Rehoboth Beach, DE, USA, Listed
Carla DeSantis, Toronto, ON, Listed

One of our current ten copy allotment of the SI’s The Indexer Newcomers Collection has been sent to a new member.

It is likely 3 members, including 1 basic and 2 emeritus, will renew.




Ongoing Projects
Book & Periodical Council Representative (Mary Newberry)

Book and Periodical Council: The next Member Hub is Tuesday, February 27, 2018. I will have no longer than 5 minutes to report on Key Projects/Initiatives/Events that our association is working on. I have the following – if there are others I should include, please get back to me by Feb 20.
Indexers.ca: New website, and in particular, updated Find an Indexer
Ewart-Daveluy Indexing Award: The ISC/SCI Ewart-Daveluy Award, inaugurated in 2015, is presented each year to an individual who has created an index that demonstrates outstanding expertise, ability to analyze complex text and ability to design an index that significantly enhances reader use of the text. 
Conference 2018, Historic Fort Garry Hotel, venue for the ISC/SCI conference; Winnipeg, June 8 – 9, 2018. Navigating the confluence of text and context
2018 Triennial Meeting of ICRIS in China




Discussed reports
Conference 2018 (Alexandra Peace)
The conference committee has been working hard over the last six months. We have continued to meet about every three weeks or so, excluding the holidays.
A challenge—unanticipated this year but that will go in the conference handbook for future years—is that many international folk who usually come to our conference are going to the Shanghai conference as it is the ICRIS meeting (and because Shanghai). 
Also, and very sadly, Dave Ream died this year. He had worked hard to get the ASI conference to take place in his hometown. Some Americans who might have come to our conference are going to the ASI conference this year, in his honour. This has meant that our anticipated attendance is down and that it has been hard to attract speakers.
Nevertheless, we are pleased with what has been accomplished toward the conference so far and are anticipating an interesting and fun conference in Winnipeg in 2018.
Venue
The Hotel Fort Garry has been chosen for the conference venue. It’s a classic Canadian Pacific railway hotel and JoAnne Burek wrote a beautiful post about it. We have secured a reduced room rate and are required to guarantee ten rooms. 
Could everyone on the executive please let me know whether they are planning on coming to the conference and whether they will be staying at the hotel?
Contracts have been signed and a deposit has been paid for. Thanks to Andrea Hatley for organizing that. In addition, she has dealt with the forms needed for the credit check.
Linda Christian was able to secure the venue at a considerably lower cost than usual, and we are very grateful for that.
Speakers
Alicia Peres, with advice from Mary Newberry and Heather Ebbs, has secured almost all of the speakers. The conference will open with 
Maureen MacGlashan with Christine Jacobs, on “How It All Flowed Together” (reflections and stories about, among other things, editing The Indexer) 
Other speakers include
Cheryl Landes, on usability
Mary Newberry and Judy Dunlop, on scholarly indexing
Julie McClung and Michael Sinclair, on Hansard issues
Anne Fifer, on editing efficiently
and a trio of presenters on a “Navigating Your Career” series:
JoAnne Burek, “Entering the Stream” (how to bid, how to market yourself)
Nan Badgett, “Staying Afloat” (work-life balance)
Heather Ebbs, “(Smooth) Sailing into the Sunset” (legacy and retirement)
We have also set a timeslot aside for the software folk to answer questions.
Finally, the closing speaker is Greg Younging. This is what Iva Cheung has to say about him:
Gregory Younging is a member of Opaskwayak Cree Nation in Northern Manitoba and is a faculty member at the University of British Columbia Okanagan in the Indigenous Studies Program. He has an MA from Carlton University, an MPub from Simon Fraser University, and a PhD from the University of British Columbia. He was the managing editor of Theytus Books between 1990 and 2004 and served as assistant director of research for the Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada.
Younging held a workshop on Indigenous editorial issues last fall for the Association of Book Publishers of BC (ABPBC), and it was one of the most edifying professional development events I’ve ever attended. I learned then that he intended to publish the Indigenous style guide he’s been organically compiling for the past couple of decades. 
Elements of Indigenous Style: A Guide for Writing By and About Indigenous Peoples will be published by Brush Education in February 2018. 
The committee is feeling very good about the list of speakers and the range of topics. We are quite excited about getting Greg to speak, and we feel that this will be very helpful for indexers in Canada. We have been in touch with his salesperson about getting copies of his book at a discount. 
Cheryl Landes has also confirmed that she is available and interested in giving a workshop on embedded indexing on the Sunday morning. 
Publicity
Frances Curry managed to get an ad in The Indexer for the December issue, and has been working with them for the March issue as well.
Linda Christian played around with some graphics for the conference logo and has done an amazing job:
 [image: ]
This will be used on various pieces of documentation, and we also have a banner.
JoAnne Burek has put together a schedule for posting to the list and social media, once a week for the next nineteen weeks. It is a fabulous document and outlines exactly what needs to be told to whom and by when. She started the whole thing this week by posting about the hotel.
Documentation
Frances Curry will be starting to work on documentation (program, banquet tickets, list of attendees, and so forth) shortly.
Registration
Susan Brown and JoAnne Burek have started working on getting the registration process running smoothly, with a test run last week. We are very grateful for their work on this and for their experience on the task from last year. Registration will open once all the bugs are worked out.
Sponsorship
Christina MacDougall was very sorry to have to step down from the committee. She had been in charge of sponsorship. We did not replace her, and the rest of the committee will fill in on this as needed.
Budget
This year, because of the various reasons for low attendance, there is some concern about being able to break even. We have lowered the costs by 25 percent, but the projected attendance is lower by 20 percent. That is, the number of paying attendees has decreased but the number of non-paying attendees has remained the same.
Although Linda was able to get the room for a low price, we are paying our closing speaker. Thus, we have to choose between a number of possibilities to be able to break even. These include the following:
don’t provide a breakfast (not recommended by the committee)
don’t provide food at the reception (perhaps just arrange with a local establishment that a large number of people may show up)
increase prices
all of the above

I will need a discussion on the conference budget.
Web Development (JoAnne Burek)
Website Enhancements Made
The Member Dashboard page now has the latest members-only posts. This will make it easy to share new content for members only.
I added a new web page under Member Dashboard called “Website FAQs.” At the moment it includes instructions for regional reps on how to create and event on the calendar. 
Using a free trial of Adobe Illustrator, I created new member logos with the 2018 and uploaded them to the website on the page ISC Logos.
PayPal Issue Discovered Resolved
In December we discovered that payments made through the PayPal gateway were not actually getting through to PayPal. The problem was that we were using the same interface that the old website used. However the new website required a different interface. To the members, everything looked fine but the payment was actually going to the PayPal test account. 
Gillian Watts and I worked together to delete the old interface and create the new one. Payments are now flowing through.
Website Issue: Membership Renewal
On January 1, almost every member with a December 31 renewal date received an automatic email with the subject “Sorry to see you go” and they could no longer access the members-only page. This caught us by surprise, because the website plug-in was supposed to automatically send renewal reminders a month before. 
The problem was that when I imported the membership list from the old system, the expiry dates were in the format "2017-12-31". That particular format was perfect for the plug-in to expire members. However, the "renew email" part of the plug-in required the date to be in the format "2017-12-31 23:59:59". As a result, the renewal emails were never triggered.
To fix the problem, I reset the expiry dates of the affected members to January 20 and sent out emails of apology and explanation. Some members needed a further extension to January 31.
Since then, the plug-in vendor has made some updates to the code that will make it easier to check. On May 30, I’ll be checking that the June renewal members are getting their renewal reminders.
Membership Renewal Dates
It is written in our bylaws that our renewal dates are June 30 and December 31. At the moment, because of the website issue above, about half our members will renew January 20 each year, half will renew June 30. And because of the website design, all new members will renew exactly a year from the day they join.
Since it would take manual intervention to force memberships to line up to the two old dates, and because I’m certain we only had that to make it easier to send out renewal notifications, I am proposing this motion:
Motion: That we put a motion before the members at the AGM to eliminate the mention of the renewal dates in our bylaws.
ISC Job Board Proposal
As per my email to the Executive earlier, we received two emails through our Contact Form from authors looking for indexers. The cookbook author was content to do her own search for an indexer on the Register of Indexers Available (Find and Indexer). For the encyclopedia author, it seemed like a better solution to send an email to all listed indexers, which is what I did.
Siusan Moffat and I have been emailing about the possibility of having a job board page for requests like these. It would be a bonus for being a Listed member. 
Motion: That JoAnne and Siusan proceed with setting up a “request for indexers” web page that is accessible to Listed members only. 
This would include creating the page and working out the details about updating it and notifying listed members whenever there are new postings.
Website Continuing Development and Support Proposal
Earlier, as your website developer, I submitted a proposal about the changes I am planning to make and my commitment to fully support the website and to keep making minor enhancements at no cost until October 2018. 
The minimum effort to keep the website working is to test and apply the standard plug-in updates, check that backups are running, and fix any problems as they come along. However, to keep the website looking fresh and current (especially where security is concerned), and to keep adding new features to better serve our members, takes an ongoing investment.
In my proposal (see below) I offered basic support plus 2 hours/month of minor enhancements starting in November for a monthly fee. Whether the Board accepts my proposal or chooses to hire another service, I would like us to set aside funds in the budget as follows:
$75/month for maintenance and minor enhancements starting November 2018. 
$1000/year for major enhancements (to be drawn down as needed).


Proposal for the Website Going Forward: Support, Maintenance, and Development

The website has been in full production for two months and the kinks that have come up have been worked out. There are only a few tasks remaining to have the website do everything that the ISC currently needs. Furthermore, a maintenance plan needs to be established to ensure the website up-to-date and functioning. 

I propose to perform the following at no charge to the end of October 2018.
“Warranty” work: any fixes to have the website functioning as expected. We should expect that after a full year we will have discovered ALL the kinks.

Remaining development tasks
1. Create a reusable conference registration form and the supporting functions for the conference registrar and treasurer.
2. Attempt to have listed profiles display in random order on the Find an Indexer page.

Ongoing Maintenance 
1. Ensure backups are running weekly and perform a restore in the event we need it
2. Maintain updates to four specific plugins affected by customization
3. Make minor enhancements to website and documentation as requested, up to two hours a month
4. Provide troubleshooting support to the web administrator

After October 2018, I propose to charge for the Maintenance above at a rate of $75/month.
Any new developments (within my skillset) or website changes exceeding two hours in the month will be billed at $75/hour or a fixed price depending on the scope of work.
I believe the documentation is complete and adequate so that the ISC could alternatively hire another person with web skills to do this work. I want to assure you there will be no hard feelings!
Word on the Street, Toronto (Siusan Moffat)
Editors Toronto has approached me about sharing a table at Word on the Street in September. The registration has just opened, and early bird rates close on February 28, 2018.
I move that a member of ISC/SCI (or two) share a table with Editors Canada during the September 2018 Word on the Street in Toronto.  The expenses, $155.38 for the table and a meal allowance (to be determined) are to be allocated to the promotions budget line for the 2018/2019 year. 
Treasurer’s Report (Andrea Hatley)
Financial statements for the third quarter have been finalized and are attached to this report. There were a number of irregularities with the books and a couple of glitches with the software, most of which have been sorted out. To date all expenses are within budget.
Presented in the tables below are net profit loss figures for the past nine years. As you can see from Table 1. Conference Summary 2009-2017 the net conference profit/loss varies from close to $5000 profit to -$1500 loss, with an average net profit of $1,900, with no evident trend based on location. General revenue (excluding conference), Table 2, also varies from $4,300 profit to -$4,300 loss, with an average net profit of $370. These figures will be important in evaluating future spending.
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It recently came to my attention that there was an issue with the website expenses. We were paying for services we did not use. Rayola has issued a refund and I am still waiting for a refund from Web Networks. To clarify:
[image: ]
The community email account from Web Networks has never been used, and we are no longer using Simian Studios. Our base website expenses current are list hosting, and website hosting, approximately $460. 
Regarding the formation of a finance committee, I’m still looking for executive members who have a strong grasp of accounting and bookkeeping procedures and who can spot irregularities—anyone have this kind of background? There have been a number of irregularities over the years (not to mention the lack of proper financial statements since 2007) which have gone unnoticed. Using proper accounting software and being audited every couple of years will help.
Regarding the formation of a committee to evaluate projects and initiatives to the benefit of the ISC membership, I don’t have time to work on this right now and though project proposals could be worked on by anyone, there would be no money forthcoming until the membership approves the budget at the next AGM. I would suggest focusing on initiatives that are self-sustaining, but require a start up injection; projects that are one-offs, or simply drain the coffers, not so much. As discussed at the last meeting, The Indexer is a major component of our membership benefit, should it fall, what else to we have to offer our members? It would be nice to see a benefit(s) to balance this out.
If there are any questions, please email me a few days before the meeting so that I can prepare a response.
The budget meeting will be in May. I anticipate having the yearend figures available towards the end of April and will distribute them, along with an interpretation. Requests for budgets should be submitted then.
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International Liaison to ICRIS (International Committee of Representatives of Indexing Societies) (Mary Newberry)
Indexing Society of Canada, Executive Meeting, 10 Feb 2018
Discussion Item
6. International Indexing Day
SI website are going to celebrate their National Indexing Day again next year on 29 March 2018. In part they say “the focus for the second National Indexing Day is a half-day conference for editors commissioning indexes on how indexers work and how they can add value to any non-fiction book. The programme will include talks, panel discussions and an opportunity to meet indexers informally over a buffet lunch.”
It’s too late to do anything this year, is my feeling, but what about next year. Do we want to do anything? There is no consensus among the organizations for 2018 as to what to do. There is hope that this will be discussed at the 2018 Triennial Meeting for 2019.
Mentorship Committee Report, Feb. 2018 (Stephen Ullstrom)
The mentorship committee (Margaret de Boer, Pierre Joyal, and myself) has been active over the last few months. Since the last executive meeting, we have met on Dec. 6, Jan. 10, and Jan. 31. The last meeting we met on Skype with Carolyn Brown, the chairman of the Editors Canada mentorship program, to ask questions and discuss their experience. Carolyn was very generous and gracious with the experiences and resources that she shared with us.
At this point, we have a broad sense of what we think the mentorship program should be. This forms the bulk of the report, below. We are not yet ready to bring a resolution to the executive for the creation of the program. Instead, at this point, we are hoping to hear from the executive on two questions:
What do you think about the proposed program?
What needs to be in place so that a resolution can be formed and passed at the next meeting?
By these questions, we are hoping to get a sense of, do you like the proposal? Is there anything you disagree with? Is there anything missing? Is there anything that seems incomplete or that needs to be rethought? We welcome your feedback so that we can prepare a final proposal and resolution. 
As further detailed in the report, we are also wondering what the executive thinks about charging a fee for the program. Should we, or shouldn’t we? Perhaps this can also be discussed. There are a few other issues we have not yet reached a final decision on, but the fee issue is perhaps the most pressing or has the most uncertainty.
In terms of a timeline for the program, we hope to have a resolution for the creation of the program proposed and approved at our next executive meeting. We would like to announce the program at the 2018 conference in Winnipeg, but we will still need a few more months to prepare the program before mentorships can actually begin. It will probably take 4-6 months to recruit the mentorship coordinators, create the various materials for the running of the program (such as standardized emails, forms, and procedures), find the initial mentors, and then to start accepting applications from potential mentees. By the time this is all finished, perhaps we will be ready to launch the program late 2018 or early 2019. 

Purpose and Goals
To assist new indexers develop their skills and business.
To assist mature indexers contemplating or developing a new discipline or skill (ie embedded indexing). 
To provide a way for indexers in remote communities to benefit from resources in the indexing community, and to feel part of the indexing community.
To provide learning opportunities and connections with other indexers for those unable to attend a conference or regional meeting. 
To foster relationships between new and mature indexers/members, and to encourage greater involvement in the indexing community.

Program Structure
Mentorship will be conducted one-on-one between mentor and mentee.
At the start of the mentorship relationship, the two parties should agree, in writing, about the goals of the mentorship and how the mentorship will be conducted (this includes how communication will occur, how frequently to meet, and any specific activities, such as index critiques or software demonstrations). 
During the duration of the mentorship, the two parties should keep a log of what was accomplished. The log would be for accountability (did they accomplish what they initially agreed to do?), and it could also serve as a resource for others on what worked and didn’t work.
Mentorship will occur for a set amount of time, for example 6-8 weeks or three months. This will help create a sense of urgency, knowing that the planned activities will need to take place within a specific period of time. This also provides the mentor with an exit clause, so that they know that the mentorship will not continue indefinitely. The mentee will have the option to renew for a second period of mentorship, with either the same mentor or a different mentor, depending on the mentor’s availability and the mentee’s wishes.
Carolyn from Editors Canada said that they find two months to be a good amount of time. Less is too short, while three months can feel like time is dragging on. Editors Canada also allows mentorships to be renewed twice.
The mentee bears the primary responsibility for defining what they need, and for being proactive in the mentorship relationship. The mentor should respond as best as they can, within the parameters of the initial mentorship agreement.
An appropriate focus for mentorship should be specific enough that concrete outcomes can be identified, while also being broad enough to incorporate multiple discussions or other points of interactions. Emphasis should be placed on improvement over the course of a relationship.
The program should commit to trying to find a mentor within a specific period of time, say 2-4 weeks. This helps to set an expectation and timeline that is clear to all parties, and to emphasize that mentorship is not about quick, on-demand solutions, but is instead about learning through a relationship over time. Potential mentees should be aware that an appropriate mentor might not always be available.
The number of mentorship partners at a time will be left to the discretion of the mentorship coordinator. The current suggestion is for a soft maximum to start, for example six pairs, while the program is tested.
Announcements for enrolment as mentees will be once or twice a year, with an application deadline.
The mentorship program will be free to participants. 
Editors Canada charged $250 for mentorship, part of which covers administrative costs and part as an honorarium for mentors. This was also done to ensure commitment from the mentees, as they found that when the program was free, many people signed up but then never followed through. With the fee, there have been fewer applicants than expected, but all have been very committed. Knowing this, we are not unsure if we should also charge a fee.
Mentors will be formally acknowledged for their participation. This can be at an AGM, through a notification on the ISC website and other channels, a certificate of recognition, or other methods.

Mentorship Coordinators
The mentorship program will be run by two coordinators.
Having talked to Carolyn, we realize that two coordinators may not be enough. It will largely depend on how many people seek mentorship, though if more people apply than the coordinators can handle at one time, then some may have to wait. 
At least one coordinator should also be an executive member, so that the mentorship program always has a presence on the executive.
There will be no term limits for coordinators. However, in order to maintain continuity of practice and knowledge, there should always be a senior coordinator who will be able to train a new coordinator.
Ideally, at least one coordinator will have a wide range of contacts throughout the society, which will help in finding mentors.
Duties and responsibilities for the coordinators include:
Recruit mentors.
Handle enrolment of mentees, which includes making enrolment announcements, processing applications, and matching mentees with mentors. 
Introduce mentorship partners and ensure that the mentorship agreement is completed and is understood and accepted by both parties.
Be available as a resource to mentorship partners, and assist in resolving disputes.
When mentorship period is finished, remind partners that the time is up, collect feedback, and follow-up with mentee and mentor if anything further needs to be done.
Modify forms, processes, and expectations as needed, based on feedback and mentorship needs and experiences.
Maintain documentation of mentorship recruitment, enrolment, and agreements.
Will report back and be accountable to the executive about the state of the mentorship program.
Coordinators will decide among themselves how they wish to divide these tasks.

Dispute Resolution
If there is a dispute between a mentor and mentee, the coordinators will do their best to listen to both sides, understand the problem, and help the parties resolve the issue. If the mentorship partners are unable to find a resolution, the partnership will be dissolved. The partnership is ultimately the responsibility of the mentee and mentor.
In resolving disputes, the original mentorship agreement, which both sides agreed to, may be helpful in understanding the original expectations and whether one or both parties are meeting them.
If a partnership is dissolved before the mentorship period finishes, the coordinators, at their discretion, may or may not help the mentee find a new mentor.

Constitutional / Institutional Considerations
As stated, at least one coordinator should be a member of the executive. The question is, should this be a permanent mentorship executive position, or should the mentorship responsibility be in addition to another position?
If the mentorship program becomes a permanent fixture in the society, the executive should discuss how, constitutionally, the program and its coordinators should be structured and incorporated. The mentorship committee members are not constitutional experts, and so we do welcome input on the best way forward.
In the meantime, for the first year, at least, we suggest that the executive simply appoint the coordinators for a fixed term. This will allow the coordinators to get the program established, determine the demand and the amount of work required, and work out any bugs. Once this trial period is completed, the coordinators and the executive will be in a better, more informed, position to decide on the final status of the program, including whether or not there should be a permanent mentorship executive position.

Criteria for Mentors
Mentors should be able to demonstrate a high level of proficiency in indexing, as well as expertise in specific areas, eg. embedded and medical indexing, should they seek or be asked to mentor in those areas. Mentors should also be able to demonstrate intangible skills, such as listening and the ability to teach and explain.
It is recognized that mentors may qualify for different reasons, and that selecting mentors may be somewhat subjective, at the discretion of the mentorship coordinators. That said, the following can help in the selection of mentors, and may be included in an application form for potential mentors.
At least five years of experience as an indexer.
Currently an active, practicing indexer, and a member of the ISC.
Have or are teaching an indexing course.
Have published articles or books on indexing.
Have spoken at conferences or other events on indexing.
Have won an indexing award.
Have strong recommendations / references from colleagues or clients.

Mentor Recruitment
Mentors will be invited to apply for this role through an email to the society membership.
Mentorship coordinators may also have to approach individuals to recruit mentors, depending on demand, the number of potential mentors who apply, and if mentorship in specific areas of indexing is requested.

Criteria for Mentees
General criteria is:
Member of ISC.
Should be able to demonstrate some level of indexing proficiency, such as a completed course, past indexes written, indexing program used, and/or preferred subject areas. This program is not supposed to be replacement for training, so while we don’t expect participants to be highly skilled, they should at least have some skills.
Should be an active indexer or actively trying to break into the field.
New indexers who seek mentorship should have less than five years of indexing experience.
Experienced indexers who are seeking to learn a new discipline should be able to demonstrate what they have done so far in that discipline, and what they hope to gain from mentorship.

Ethical Considerations
We will seek to adapt the Mentor’s Commandments to our purposes, with the goal of having brief, clear, and succinct statements that are easy to understand.
Many of the ethical issues, revolving around expectations, will be included in the mentorship agreement. These include:
Appropriate communications.
Confidentially.
Boundaries.
A professional focus to interactions, which reflects the understanding that while mentorship is relational, it is not the same as a friendship.
An understanding that mentorship should be based on dialog and reflection, rather than being prescriptive.
The understanding that the mentor will not seek to profit by the relationship.
Possibly a statement about liability.

Other Considerations from Talking with Carolyn Brown (Editors Canada)
Does the program need a name? Margaret suggested naming the program after Jennifer Hedges.
We should think about some sort of orientation for mentors and mentees, so that they have a better idea of what is expected of them, and how to make the most of the mentorship.
Promotion of the program needs to be ongoing. The main point is to be doing something, and to not forgot.
The coordinators will probably have to do a lot of hand-holding as the mentorship partners get to know each other. This would include reminding them to get in contact with each other, helping them with their mentorship agreements, and checking in to see how things are going.
Setting up the program (creating all of the materials) is a lot of work, and it is also a lot of work to keep the program going once it is started.
Sustainability can be an issue. Committed people and good systems are both needed.
Editors Canada offers a free, two hour mentorship “cafe,” which is either a one-time get together for quick questions, or as a trial to see if two people connect. We might want to consider offering this as well.
Bulletin (Alexandra Peace)
The Bulletin committee consists of Sergey Lobachev (past editor), JoAnne Burek (executive committee), Moira Calder and Janice Logan (members-at-large), and Alexandra Peace (chair).
We met several times in 2017, listing what needed to go into the Bulletin policies and procedures … content, design, tone, print versus online versions, audience, availability, and so forth.
We had a meeting scheduled in January, but unfortunately, I had some health issues, and we were unable to meet. We have a meeting scheduled for February, and plan to continue discussing the issues. 
We will also have to decide what to do about finding a new editor. From our preliminary discussions, this will probably involve finding at least two—one for content and one for production.
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Table 1. CONFERENCE SUMMARY 2009-2017

Year 2009 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017 Average
Location Toronto Montreal Vancouver Ottawa Halifax ~ Toronto  Victoria  Chicago Montreal 2012-2017*
Revenue 6,509 2,960 5,545 13,635 15,012 14,482 12,228 0 11,839 13,439
Expenses 6,678 4,447 5,415 14,056 13,947 9,722 7,253 0 12,683 11,532
Profit/Loss -169 -1,487 130 -421 1,065 4,760 4,975 -844 1,907

*excluding 2016
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Table 2. GENERAL REVENUE SUMMARY (Excluding conference revenue and expenses) 2009-2017

Year 2009 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017 o';;i?gfr

Revenue 14,406 15569 12,038 11750 14,126 13,047 10,745 13,381 13,432 13,166
Expenses 14,688 11,232 11,991 16030 13,794 10,847 10,958 11,789 13,847 12,797
Profit/Loss 283 4,337 47 -4,280 332 2,201 213 1,592 -415 369

*excluding 2016
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Table 3. Web Site Expenses

Web Networks List hosting $192
Web Networks Community Account 73
Rayola Backups, monitoring, typekit, etc. 148
Simian Studios Maintenance 336
Webnames.ca Site hosting 270

Total

$1019
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Indexing Society of Canada
Profitand Loss Summary — 1 April - 31 December, 2017
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